# Analyzing the Impacts of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: **Russia's Perspectives and Response**

### \*Vikas Bhola

#### Abstract

"NATO, a group of countries working together for security, has been getting bigger by including Eastern European nations. This has caused tensions worldwide, especially because it affects safety in that area. The expansion of NATO into Eastern Europe since the end of the Cold War has been a contentious issue, profoundly reshaping regional security dynamics and provoking a range of reactions, particularly from Russia. This research aims to explore into the multifaceted impacts of NATO's enlargement on the security landscape of Eastern Europe, with a particular emphasis on understanding Russia's perspectives and responses. This research examines Russia's reactions in detail, including its historical context and military actions. The goal is to understand why Russia acts the way it does and how NATO's expansion affects regional stability. By analyzing how NATO's actions and Russia's responses interact, this study aims to contribute to discussions on international security. It highlights the complex relationship between NATO's expansion and Russia's actions, providing insight into the ongoing tensions between East and West.

Keywords: - Russia, Eastern Europe, NATO, Security, Region, Expansion

#### Introduction

NATO was created after World War II to bring countries together for security. On April 4, 1949, in Washington, D.C., the North Atlantic Treaty was signed by the United States, Canada, and ten Western European countries. This treaty was a big deal because it meant that if one country in NATO was attacked, all the others would help defend it. This showed unity and strength against any potential threats. NATO's main idea was to prevent wars and promote peace by working together. It was a way for countries to stand up against communism and protect their freedom and democracy (NATO, 1949). NATO became an important part of global security, showing that countries can achieve more when they work together. NATO's establishment marked the dawn of a new era in collective defense and international cooperation. Over the years, NATO has played a pivotal role in shaping global strategies and responses to various crises and conflicts, adapting to the changing landscape of international security. The organization has not only served as a military alliance but also as a platform for diplomatic dialogue and conflict resolution. NATO's partnerships have extended beyond its member states, fostering relationships with countries around the world. The alliance's missions have varied from peacekeeping and humanitarian efforts to counter-terrorism and cyber defense, reflecting the evolving nature of global threats. NATO's significance extends beyond its military

#### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



capabilities; it embodies the collective will of nations united in their pursuit of a safer world. It started small but grew into a powerful force for peace and stability, shaping the world for many years to come (Karadeli, 2024).

NATO's move into Eastern Europe is a big change in the area's security. Russia sees this as a challenge to its past control and a danger to its defense. After the Soviet Union fell, the power in the world shifted, leading NATO to add countries that used to be part of the Eastern Bloc and Soviet Union. This was done to bring more stability and support for democracy in Eastern Europe, but it also made things more complicated with Moscow (Sadia, 2023). In 1997, a survey showed that 62% of people believed NATO growing bigger was bad for Russia. By July 1999, after NATO added new countries and started military operations in Kosovo, 66% saw NATO's growth as a danger to Russia. That September, experts said that many people, no matter their political views, criticized NATO's bombings in Serbia, didn't agree with NATO getting larger, and thought NATO's new policies were a risk to Russia's safety (Light & Lowerihardt, 2000).

In April 2016, NATO decided to send four military groups to Eastern Europe. This move was to stop Russia from taking over more parts of Europe, especially the Baltic countries. It was clear to see NATO's forces moving in and out of Poland, Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania. Then, in September 2017, the United States strengthened NATO's forces by sending two army groups to Poland (Browne, 2016). Russia thinks NATO's growth is like stepping into its backyard, which it sees as a threat to its safety and past rights. Russia has shown it's really worried about the West's growing influence through both talks and military actions.

However, according to Ozgoker & Yilmaz (2016), "NATO's post-cold war dilemma has not been resolved yet, instead it is experiencing new structural and strategic conflicts due to the rise of Russia federation" Ukraine has become a key example of the growing strains between Western nations and Russia. After Russia took control of Crimea in 2014, it marked a turning point and started a different period in how NATO and Russia interact. Since the conflict between Russia and Ukraine began, Ukraine and NATO have been working more closely together in important areas. To really understand what NATO's growth means, we need to look at the history, the reasons behind it, and how countries interact with each other. This helps us see the difficulties in trying to balance different countries' interests in a world that keeps changing. NATO's growth towards the east shows a continued effort to make the region stable and democratic. But it also shows how important it is to consider the history and security worries of the countries involved, especially Russia, in the complex world of international politics (Glucroft, 2022).

#### NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe

After the Soviet Union demise apart in 1991, NATO started changing and growing. They invited countries that used to be part of the Soviet Union's team, the Warsaw Pact, to join them. Since the 1990s, many countries have joined NATO. These include places that were once under Soviet control,

### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



like Poland, Hungary, and the Czech Republic, as well as Bulgaria, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Romania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Albania, Croatia, and Montenegro (North Atlantic Treaty Organization, 2024) As one analyst put it:

"If NATO were to include Latvia, Lithuania, and Estonia, it would mean NATO's military presence would be right next to the northern part of Russia. This would make the Kaliningrad area, which is part of Russia, almost completely enclosed by NATO countries. Russia would likely react very negatively to this situation. Russia finds the idea of these countries joining NATO soon to be completely unacceptable" (Pushkov, 1997 as quoted in MacFarlane, 2001).

NATO's growth is about more than just adding new countries. It's about spreading the values of freedom and working together for peace. The values of freedom and working together for peace. By bringing in these countries, NATO helped them build stronger armies and governments that listen to their people. This made the whole region more stable and less likely to have wars. The expansion also showed that NATO was open to change and ready to face new challenges. As the world keeps changing, NATO wants to be ready to protect its members and keep peace. By growing, NATO is making sure it stays strong and relevant in today's world. NATO's expansion towards the east has been controversial, with Russia seeing it as a threat to its security. Russia is worried about NATO, a military alliance, because it's getting closer to Russia's borders (Wintour, 2022). This concern grew when Finland and Sweden thought about joining NATO. Russia sees this as unfriendly and a threat. The Russian President Putin believes that NATO getting bigger is a challenge to Russia's safety. Russia hoped the conflict in Ukraine would discourage NATO from expanding, but instead, NATO's presence in Eastern Europe has grown. Western countries, however, say that NATO is getting bigger for protection, not to be aggressive. They explain that countries chose to join NATO freely after they stopped being Communist. The way Russia and Western countries see security is different. This makes it hard to balance the goals of NATO with the worries it might cause for countries nearby. These issues are important in talks and diplomacy between countries (Deni, 2022).

#### **Escalating tension between Russia's and NATO**

Russia's actions in Ukraine, Georgia, and the Baltic States have significantly impacted regional dynamics and raised concerns among neighboring countries and international observers. In Ukraine, Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014 and the ongoing conflict in Eastern Ukraine have destabilized the region and strained relations between Russia and the West. The annexation of Crimea, which was internationally condemned as a violation of Ukraine's territorial integrity, sparked tensions between Russia and Ukraine, as well as between Russia and Western countries. The conflict in Eastern Ukraine, characterized by fighting between Ukrainian government forces and Russian-backed separatists, has resulted in thousands of casualties and displaced persons, exacerbating the humanitarian crisis in the region (Haass, 2022). In 2007 Munich conference on Security Policy President Putin has openly criticized NATO's movement towards the east and the efforts to create a

#### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



world dominated by one power. He believes these moves can harm global peace by increasing the chances of conflict, lessening the cooperation between major nations, and growing military tensions. (Putin, 2007).

In Georgia, the 2008 war between Russia and Georgia over the separatist regions of South Ossetia and Abkhazia further heightened tensions in the region. Russia's military intervention in Georgia and subsequent recognition of the independence of South Ossetia and Abkhazia have led to ongoing territorial disputes and strained relations between Russia and Georgia. The aftermath of the war continues to impact stability in the South Caucasus and hinder efforts to resolve the conflict peacefully (Bochorishvili, 2023). One month after the conflict in Georgia, Dmitri Medvedev, the President of Russia, mentioned that NATO was responsible for starting the conflict that led to Russia overpowering Georgia's armed forces. He also stated that Russia would not accept any efforts by Western countries to isolate it with another "iron curtain" (Medvedev, 2008).

According to lohschelder (2016), "given Russia's invasion of Georgia in response to NATO expansion, its invasion of Crimea in 2014 should have been all more predictable; this makes NATO's failure to anticipate the Ukraine crisis all the more tragic". In the Baltic States, there's worry about safety because of NATO's military activities and Russia's strong moves. The countries Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania are part of NATO and they're nervous about Russia doing things like flying into their airspace without permission, holding military drills close to their borders, and spreading false information. NATO has sent more soldiers and equipment to these countries to prevent any attacks and show that they will protect each other. But Russia's actions in places like Ukraine, Georgia, and the Baltic States have made people unsure about what Russia plans to do next. The taking over of Crimea, the fighting in eastern Ukraine, the war in Georgia in 2008, and military actions in the Baltic area show that there are big challenges and complicated relationships in Eastern Europe (Kepe, 2024). To solve these problems, countries need to talk to each other, use diplomacy, and follow international laws. This will help keep peace, make sure everyone is safe, and allow countries to work together better.

#### Security Dilemma for Russia's stability

Russia has traditionally relied on buffer zones for protection. With NATO expanding eastward, these zones are getting smaller, which worries Russia. As NATO gets closer, Russia feels more threatened and has taken steps to strengthen its defense and maintain its influence in the region. The decreasing size of these zones is a key issue in the strained relationship between Russia and NATO countries (Toucas, 2017). Russia sees NATO's expansion as a threat and has used various tactics in military, political, and diplomatic areas to enhance its position and limit NATO's influence. However, NATO's inclusion of countries that were once part of this buffer zone has reduced the protective gap, bringing the military alliance closer to Russia's doorstep. This development is unsettling for Russia, which views NATO's proximity as a significant security issue. The diminishing buffer zone represents a substantial shift in the regional security landscape (Kortunov, 2022).

#### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



Russia sees NATO's enlargement as a potential threat to its sovereignty and regional dominance. The alliance's growth could signify a shift in the balance of power, prompting Russia to reconsider its security strategies. In response to these changes, Russia is likely to take measures to reinforce its defense capabilities and seek ways to maintain its influence in the region. This could involve strengthening military alliances with other countries, investing in advanced defense technology, and enhancing diplomatic efforts to address security concerns (BBC News, 2015). The situation underscores the need for ongoing dialogue and negotiation to manage the complex security dynamics in Eastern Europe. It is essential for all involved parties to engage in constructive discussions to ensure stability and prevent any escalation of tensions in the region. The goal should be to find a balance that respects the security interests of both NATO and Russia, while upholding international law and promoting peace (European Parliament, 2022).

#### **Russian Strategic Countermeasures**

Russia has responded to NATO's expansion into Eastern Europe with a range of countermeasures aimed at safeguarding its interests and bolstering its strategic position. Diplomatic efforts play a crucial role in Russia's response strategy. Moscow engages in diplomatic negotiations and dialogue with both NATO member states and non-aligned countries in the region to voice its concerns and seek diplomatic solutions to mitigate tensions arising from NATO's expansion. Through diplomatic channels, Russia aims to assert its influence and promote alternative security arrangements that respect its interests and regional stability (Tetrault-Farber & Balmforth, 2021). In addition to diplomatic efforts, Russia has pursued alliances and partnerships with other countries as a counterbalance to NATO's expanding influence. Moscow strengthens its military and political ties with nations in Eastern Europe, Central Asia, and the Middle East, cultivating alliances and partnerships that provide strategic leverage and counterbalance NATO's encroachment. By fostering closer relations with neighboring countries, Russia seeks to create a buffer zone and limit NATO's ability to project power into regions of strategic importance (Stanica, 2023).

Moreover, Russia undertakes a significant modernization of its armed forces and conducts strategic military exercises aimed at enhancing its defense capabilities and demonstrating its readiness to respond to potential threats posed by NATO expansion. The modernization efforts encompass the development of advanced military technologies, the upgrading of weapons systems, and the improvement of combat readiness across all branches of the armed forces. Through strategic exercises, Russia showcases its military strength and sends a clear message of deterrence to NATO, signaling its ability to defend its territory and interests effectively (International Institute for Strategic Studies, 2020). Russia is alleged to engage in cyber operations and information warfare campaigns targeting NATO and its member states as part of its response to expansion. These activities encompass cyber espionage, disinformation campaigns, and the use of propaganda to undermine NATO's cohesion, disrupt its operations, and shape public opinion in favor of Russia's strategic objectives. While Russia denies involvement in such activities, they remain a contentious

### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



aspect of its response strategy to NATO expansion, reflecting Moscow's efforts to exert influence in the informational domain and challenge NATO's narrative. Russia adopts a multifaceted approach involving diplomatic efforts, alliances and partnerships modernization of armed forces, and alleged cyber operations and information warfare to counter NATO's expansion into Eastern Europe. These countermeasures are designed to protect Russia's security interests, assert its influence in the region, and maintain a balance of power amidst evolving geopolitical dynamics (Giles, 2023).

#### International Law and Norms

The legality of NATO's expansion under international law has been a topic of debate and contention. NATO, as a political and military alliance, has expanded its membership and presence in Eastern Europe since the end of the Cold War. While NATO expansion itself is not inherently illegal under international law, concerns have been raised regarding its potential implications for regional stability and the balance of power. From a legal perspective, sovereign states have the right to enter into alliances and agreements for their security and defense (Avery, 2022). NATO expansion is thus generally seen as a lawful exercise of the participating states' sovereignty and their right to collective defense. However, critics argue that NATO's expansion into territories formerly within the sphere of influence of the Soviet Union, such as Eastern European countries, has heightened tensions and may contravene agreements or understandings reached at the end of the Cold War. On the other hand, Russia's actions and their compliance with international norms have also come under scrutiny.

Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014, for example, was widely condemned by the international community as a violation of Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity. The United Nations General Assembly passed a resolution affirming Ukraine's territorial integrity and condemning the annexation as illegal under international law. Similarly, Russia's involvement in the conflict in Eastern Ukraine, including its support for separatist forces and alleged military intervention, has raised concerns about its adherence to international norms, particularly those relating to noninterference in the internal affairs of sovereign states (United Nations General Assembly, 2022). Russia's actions in Georgia in 2008, including its recognition of the independence of South Ossetia and Abkhazia, have also been criticized as violations of Georgia's territorial integrity and the principles of international law. while NATO's expansion is generally considered legal under international law, concerns have been raised about its potential implications. Meanwhile, Russia's actions in Crimea, Eastern Ukraine, and Georgia have raised questions about its compliance with international norms and principles, particularly those related to sovereignty, territorial integrity, and non-interference. Resolving these issues requires dialogue, diplomacy, and adherence to established international legal frameworks to promote peace, stability, and cooperation in the region (McCarthy, 2022).

### Conclusion

After the Cold war, NATO began including Eastern European nations as part of its strategy to enhance

### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



regional stability and prevent possible conflicts. Russia, however, sees the move as a threat, especially with NATO forces close to its territory and the issue of missile system. The situation is fragile and often contentious. NATO promotes its principles of collective defense and the independence of its members, while Russia focuses on its own security and resists what it sees as an invasion of its area of control. This has resulted in diplomatic clashes military displays, and sometimes, direct conflicts, which have affected trust and cooperation in the region. Looking forward, the future of the region's stability hinges on NATO and Russia's readiness to have constructive talks adhere to international laws, and agree on solutions to security concerns. Despite the difficulties, there is potential for collaboration in areas like arms control, fighting terrorism, and ensuring regional stability. If NATO and Russia can address shared worries and establish trust they can work towards a more secure Eastern Europe. Yet, achieving lasting peace will demand continuous dedications to settling disputes peacefully. "During the Russia-Ukraine war, it became clear that Russia remains committed to controlling energy resources and transportation routes in former Soviet Union. These resources are often used as political leverage in relations with neighboring countries and Western Europe. At this juncture, Russia is undeterred by NATO's military commitments or American support when its interests are threatened.

# \*Junior Research Fellow Department of Political Science H.P. University, Shimla

#### Reference

- 1. Avery, J. S. (2022, February 12). The illegality of NATO. *Nation of Change*. <u>https://www.nationofchange.org/2022/02/12/the-illegality-of-nato/</u>
- 2. BBC News. (2015, December 31). Russia security paper designates Nato as threat. *BBC News.* <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-35208636</u>
- 3. Bochorishvili, B. (2023, November 10). The enduring impacts of Russia's 2008 war on Georgia. *The Strategist*. <u>https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-enduring-impacts-of-russias-2008-war-on-georgia/</u>
- 4. Browne, R. (2016, June 13). NATO chief: 4 battalions to Eastern Europe amid tension with Russia. *CNN News*. <u>https://edition.cnn.com/2016/06/13/politics/nato-battalions-poland-baltics-russia/index.html</u>.
- 5. Deni, J. R. (2022, August 22). Sweden and Finland are on their way to NATO membership. Here's what needs to happen next. *Atlantic Council*. <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/finland-and-sweden-in-nato-looking-beyond-madrid/</u>
- 6. European Parliament (2022). Security in the Eastern Partnership area and the role of the common security and defence policy (2021/2199(INI)). https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2022-0236\_EN.html

### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



- 7. Giles, K. (2023, December 14). Russian cyber and information warfare in practice: Lessons observed from the war on Ukraine. *Chatham House*. https://www.chathamhouse.org/2023/12/russian-cyber-and-information-warfare-practice
- 8. Glucroft, W. N. (2022, February 23). NATO: why Russia has a problem with its eastward expansion. *Deutsche welle*. <u>https://www.dw.com/en/nato-why-russia-has-a-problem-with-its-eastward-expansion/a-60891681</u>
- 9. Haass, R. (2022, May 10). Is diplomacy between Russia and the West still possible? *Council on Foreign policy*. <u>https://www.cfr.org/article/diplomacy-between-russia-and-west-still-possible</u>
- 10. International Institute for Strategic Studies. (2020, September 30). *Russia's armed forces are more capable today than at any time since the end of the Soviet Union, IISS Strategic Dossier finds*. <u>https://www.iiss.org/en/press/2020/russia-military-modernisation/</u></u>
- 11. Karadeli, A. S. (2024, January 30). NATO's role in contemporary global security dynamics: Beyond adaptability and resilience. *European Security and Defence*. <u>https://euro-sd.com/2024/01/articles/36199/natos-role-in-contemporary-global-security-dynamics-beyond-adaptability-and-resilience/</u>
- 12. Kepe, M. (2024, February 14). From forward presence to forward defense: NATO's defense of the Baltics. *Real Clear Defense*. <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/commentary/2024/02/from-forward-presence-to-forward-defense-natos-defense.html</u>
- 13. Kortunov, A. (2022, January 8). Russia, NATO may discuss establishment of buffer zone near Russian border. *TASS*. <u>https://tass.com/so</u>
- 14. Light, M., White, S., & Lowerihardt, J. (2000). A Wider Europe: The view from Moscow and Kyiv. *International Affairs*, 76(1) 77-88. <u>https://eprints.gla.ac.uk/65638/</u>
- 15. Lohschelder, S. (2016, August 16). How Russia views the West. *Euractiv.* <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/opinion/how-russia-views-the-west/</u>
- 16. MacFarlane, S. N. NATO in Russia's relations with the West. *International Journal*, 32(3), 281-296. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/26298016</u>
- 17. McCarthy, B. (2022, February 22). NATO (under direction from the United States) is violating previous agreement and expanding eastward. *Politifact.* <u>https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2022/feb/28/candace-owens/fact-checking-claims-nato-us-broke-agreement-again/</u>
- 18. Medvedev, D. (2008, August 26). Statement by President of Russia. Retrieved from the official website of the Kremlin. <u>http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/1222</u>
- 19. North Atlantic Treaty Organization. (1949, April 4). *The North Atlantic Treaty.* Retrieved October 19, 2023, from. <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official texts 17120.htm</u>

#### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response



- 20. North Atlantic Treaty Organization. (2024, March 8). *Enlargement and Article 10.* NATO. Retrieved April 9, 2024, from the NATO official website. <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics 49212.htm</u>
- 21. Ozgoker, U., & Yilmaz, S. (2016). NATO and Russia's security dilemma within the European Union's far neighbors. *International Relations and Diplomacy*, *4*(10) 650-665. <u>https://www.davidpublisher.com/index.php/Home/Article/index?id=29353.html</u>
- 22. Putin, V. (2007, February 10). Speech and the following discussion at the Munich Conference on Security Policy. Retrieved from. <u>http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/24034</u>
- 23. Sadia, H. (2023, July 13). NATO's Eastward Expansion and Security Implications. *The Diplomatic Insight*. <u>https://thediplomaticinsight.com/natos-eastward-expansion-and-security-implications/</u>
- 24. Stanica, O. (2023, July 23). The Geopolitical landscape in Eastern Europe: Post Russian-Ukrainian war. *The Diplomatic Affairs*. <u>https://www.thediplomaticaffairs.com/2023/07/23/the-geopolitical-landscape-in-easterneurope-post-russian-ukrainian-war/</u>
- 25. Tetrault-Farber, G., & Balmforth, T. (2021, December 18). Russia demands NATO roll back from East Europe and stay out of Ukraine. *Euronews.* <u>https://www.euronews.com/2021/12/18/moscow-demands-nato-pulls-back-as-fears-of-</u> <u>russia-invading-ukraine-rise</u>
- 26. Toucas, B. (2017, June 28). Russia's design in the Black Sea: Extending the buffer zone. *Center for Strategic and international studies*. <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/russias-design-black-sea-extending-buffer-zone</u>
- 27. United Nations General Assembly. (2022, October 12). General Assembly Adopts Resolution Condemning Russian Federation's Annexation of Four Eastern Ukraine Regions. https://press.un.org/en/2022/ga12458.doc.htm
- 28. Wintour, P. (2022, January 12). Russia's belief in NATO 'betrayal' and why its matters today. *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jan/12/russias-belief-in-nato-betrayal-and-why-it-matters-today</u>

### Analysing the Impact of NATO Expansion into Eastern Europe: Russia's Perspectives and Response

